and that can establish intensity—duration curves from 0.1 to 30 ms, for a muscle and corresponding nerve. The procedure takes no more than three or four minutes, and can be repeated as required. Such measures of neuromuscular excitability are a valuable tool for the practitioner.

I obtained intensity-duration curves for a muscle and nerve in 1000 consecutive patients consulting one general practitioner for non-acute conditions from October 1989 to 1 April 1990. A retrospective analysis of patient records (627 women and 373 men; mean age 48 years) was carried out, including clinical follow up and repeat testing. Among these a group of 102 ambulatory hypertensive patients were identified. Of these 35% showed hypo-excitability, indicating that prescription of a beta-blocker or diuretic drug was required and 25% showed hyper-excitability and would benefit, in the first instance, from an angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor or calcium antagonist. The 40% of hypertensive patients whose neuromuscular excitability was not clearly perturbed, would better tolerate one of the older centrally acting antihypertensive drugs.

These results demonstrate that measuring neuromuscular excitability can help general practitioners to monitor the global metabolic repercussions of an illness and its treatment.

P L DELONS

Grand Piquey 33 950 Lege-Cap-Ferret France

References

- Laborit H. Les comportements. Paris, France: Masson, 1973.
- Laborit H, Laborit G. Excitabilité neuromusculaire et équilibre ionique. Paris, France: Masson, 1955.

Cholesterol level testing

Sir

In 1992 we audited a cholesterol testing programme. The practice's records were examined from before and after the introduction of a protocol (in 1988 and second half of 1990) and the results pooled. Of the 198 patients tested the mean age was 49 years and 65% were men. Almost all of the tests were carried out by a practice nurse. The results, according to the categories used by Cooper and Cocksedge, were normal (less than 5.2 mmol l⁻¹) in 34% of cases, borderline (5.3 to 6.4 mmol l⁻¹) in 36%, raised (6.5 to 7.9 mmol l⁻¹) in 24% and very high (8.0 mmol l⁻¹ or more) in 5%. Significantly fewer patients had

raised cholesterol levels than found by Cooper and Cocksedge.¹

Forty five per cent of patients tested had no cardiovascular risk factors. Retesting was often misdirected: 26% of patients with cholesterol concentrations below 6.5 mmol l⁻¹ were retested, contrary to the practice protocol, while 27% of patients with concentrations between 6.5 and 7.8 mmol 1-1 and 45% of those with concentrations above 7.8 mmol 1⁻¹ were not retested, necessary according to the protocol to monitor the effect of dietary change. Elderly patients (65 years and over) and those without established risk factors were often tested - 22% and 29% of those tested, respectively. The mean cholesterol concentrations of all 198 patients was 5.8 mmol 1-1, similar to that found in large population surveys in the United Kingdom.^{2,3} The value of this retrospective study was reduced by the incompleteness of patients' notes — in 107 cases the notes did not record whether the patient was a volunteer or had been invited, making adherence to the protocol impossible to assess. We detected no impact of the protocol on practice.

It is difficult to know how to test and treat only patients who stand to benefit most from cholesterol level reduction. The Dundee risk-disk4 with the Coronary Prevention Group guidelines⁵ may help general practitioners to use limited resources effectively by indicating which patients need special care and which only need general advice. The risk-disk produces a score based on smoking status, blood pressure measurement and estimated or measured cholesterol concentration.4 The patient's score is then compared with the general population to indicate his or her risk relative to others. Patients without a personal or family history of coronary heart disease only have a cholesterol test if other risk factors indicate that they are likely to benefit substantially from cholesterol reduction.

The level of cholesterol-attributable risk for which testing and special care are offered can be set according to the resources available. All patients have their cardiovascular risk quantified while only those who require it are tested. The multifactorial assessment of individuals' risk, together with the population-based measures that Cooper and Cocksedge advocate, such as dietary change, is the most effective way to combat cardiovascular disease.

THS DENT

Department of Public Health Medicine Cambridge Health Authority Cambridge N M BRIERLEY

The Surgery 11 Church Street, Harston Cambridge CB2 5NP

References

- Cooper SJ, Cocksedge SH. Cholesterol screening [letter]. Br J Gen Pract 1992; 42: 260-261.
 Lewis B, Chait A, Wootton IDP, et al. Frequency
- Lewis B, Chait A, Wootton IDP, et al. Frequency of risk factors for ischaemic heart disease in a healthy British population. Lancet 1974; 1: 141-146
- Mann JI, Lewis B, Shepherd J, et al. Blood lipid concentrations and other cardiovascular risk factors: distribution, prevalence and detection in Britain. BMJ 1988; 296: 1702-1705.
- Tunstall-Pedoe H. The Dundee coronary risk-disk for management of change in risk factors. BMJ 1991; 303: 744-747.
- Working group of the Coronary Prevention Group and the British Heart Foundation. An action plan for preventing coronary heart disease in primary care. BMJ 1991; 303: 748-750.

Recording ethnic origin

Sir.

I recommend recording patients' ethnic origin by asking them for their country of family ethnic origin. This can help identify those at increased risk of carrying or likely to suffer diseases known to be more prevalent in certain racial groups. It can also give an indication of cultural background which may reflect the health needs and expectations of a cultural group.

The classification recommended by the Commission for Racial Equality gives racial groups which range from white to groups which imply nationality, such as Pakistani or Indian. The advantage of recording by country of family ethnic origin is that it gives an immediate clue to current health requirements. For example, recording Somalia at the present time suggests that I am dealing with a refugee, and I can be prepared for the patient's health needs. Recording 'black African' would provide negligible information for the assessment of health needs and no indication of language requirements.

This approach has been implemented in my practice for two years and I have found no resistance from patients. It has not proved difficult for third generation families to give country of family ethnic origin and for mixed families to give two countries. The two countries are recorded with the mother's country first, for example, Jamaica Nigeria. The answers patients give do not imply nationality and this is appreciated by many patients. Practice computers should hold a list of countries and regions to avoid free text entries and the Read codes² should include a gazetteer of countries, written as proper nouns for the coding of ethnic origin.

The health service is fortunate in that a birth in the United Kingdom can usually

be identified by the patient's National Health Service number so it is not necessary to ask for the place of birth.

GERARD BULGER

Allum Medical Centre Fairlop Road, Leytonstone London E11 1BN

References

- Stiltoe K. Questions on race/ethnicity and related topics for the census. Populations trends no.49. London: HMSO, 1987.
- Read J, Benson T. Comprehensive coding. Br J Healthcare Computing 1986; 3: 22-25.

Quality of general practitioner referrals to outpatient departments

Sir

I read with interest the paper by Jenkins (March Journal, p.111) which further highlights areas of possible improvement in referral letters from general practitioners to hospital specialists. The article focused primarily on medical and surgical specialties and I would like to complement Jenkins' findings with those from a recently reported study investigating the quality of referral letters from general practitioners to psychiatrists.²

Two hundred and seventy referrals were made during a two year period to a general psychiatric outpatient clinic, by 52 general practitioners. Baseline information of the patient's age and sex were included in almost all general practitioners' letters. The presenting complaint was mentioned in nearly all letters and the reason for referral in 87% of letters. Current medication was commented on in 68% of letters, which was a lower percentage than expected. Background information, such as family history, social circumstances and past illnesses, were not often mentioned.

The deficiencies found in referral letters from general practitioners to psychiatrists are, therefore, similar to those found by Jenkins in referral letters to medical and surgical specialties. Recommendations are required for improving the standard of general practitioner referral letters to all hospital specialties.

V P Prasher

Department of Psychiatry University of Birmingham Queen Elizabeth Psychiatric Hospital Mindelsohn Way Birmingham B15 2QZ

References

 Pullen IM, Yellowlees AJ. Is communication improving between general practitioners and psychiatrists? BMJ 1985; 290: 31-33. Prasher VP, Fitzmaurice D, Krishnan VHR, Oyebode F. Communication between general practitioners and psychiatrists. Psychiatr Bull 1992; 16: 468-469.

Automated external defibrillation

Sir,

Dr Colquhoun may be overestimating the potential for general practitioners to resuscitate their patients with an automated external defibrillator (editorial, March Journal, p.95). The Grampian region early anistreplase trial involved 29 practices (91 general practitioners) over 37 months. Only 15 patients in the trial had a cardiac arrest before reaching hospital. Undoubtedly, further instances of cardiac arrest would have occurred in patients excluded from the trial, but the number of such cases was not stated. Nevertheless, the number of cardiac arrests per general practitioner was very small.

It would therefore seem unjustified for every general practice to have its own defibrillator as this would be rarely used. It would be much more sensible to use the defibrillator in the front line ambulance.

ROBERT WILSON

Directorate of Public Health Medicine 20-28 Princess Road West Leicester LE1 6TY

Reference

 GREAT Group. Feasibility, safety, and efficacy of domiciliary thrombosis by general practitioners: Grampian region early anistreplase trial. BMJ 1992; 305: 548-553.

Quinine for night cramps

Sir,

I found the report by Dr Dunn on the effectiveness of quinine for night cramps (letters, March *Journal*, p.127) most interesting. My own advice and treatment regimen, however, varies quite considerably but has proved successful, and I have never come across the phenomenon of withdrawal cramps described by Dunn.

As quinine sulphate is not easily available in Israel, I have prescribed quinidine bisulphate 200 mg tablets for the last 20 years. The patient is given a prescription for 20 tablets and advised to take one tablet within an hour of going to bed. Treatment is usually found to be beneficial within three days and a one week course is suggested. If there is no immediate benefit from the treatment the full course of 20 tablets is recommended. At the same time the patient is taught to exer-

cise the flexor muscles of the calf for a gradually increasing period of up to one minute

I have not carried out a randomized, double-blind, crossover study as described by Dr Dunn, but my regimen appears to work. Quinidine sulphate is a chemical isomer of quinine sulphate, and its action seems no different for the treatment of night cramps.

MELVYN H BROOKS

Tel Shalom, Pardees Hanna-Karkur Israel 37000

Family planning services

Sir

It is now 18 years since general practitioners began to receive item-of-service payments for the provision of family planning services to their women patients. At that time, at the conference of local medical committees, family doctors made it clear that they wanted to opt out of the prescription of condoms.

In 1993, most general practitioners in Exeter and the surrounding district think otherwise. A survey of 188 doctors has revealed that of the 140 who replied, 124 were in favour of being able to supply condoms free to their patients, 15 were against and one was uncertain. It may be that consideration of the risk of the acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) is responsible for this change.

The community family planning clinics are seeing record numbers of women and men who are choosing the condom as their main method of contraception (Exeter and District Community Health Service Trust, Annual report of the family planning service, 1993). In addition, the clinics are able to provide the recommended 'double Dutch' method of oral contraceptive pill and condom together, to those at risk of sexually transmitted diseases as well as pregnancy. Provision of both is essential if we are to tackle the challenges of the Health of the nation.¹

It is time that general practitioners were also able to offer condoms, ensuring a comprehensive family planning service for all.

> MICHAEL HALL LISA BARNETT CHRISTINE MELHUISH

Exeter District Community Health Service Dean Clark House, Southernhay East Exeter EX1 1PQ

Reference

 Secretary of State for Health. The health of the nation: a strategy for health in England (Cm 1986). London: HMSO, 1992.